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November 20,2000

Mr Robert Quinn MP.

Deputy Leader Liberal Party

Shadow Minister for Education

PO Box 1056

Broadbeach, Qld. 4218.

Dear Mr Quinn,

I am writing to bring to your attention a matter of utmost importance to the future of our state’s education system.  The issue to which I refer is the review of funding for  the continuation  of the GATEWay Focus Schools Program. 
In its 2010 Future Strategy document, Education Queensland states that “Government can only achieve all its objectives for education through a strong state education system with clear purposes valuing a fair go. It has a responsibility to give the public education system the means to deliver the highest quality education.” As the parent of two gifted children I am very concerned that, should funding for gifted education be cut, my children will not receive the highest quality education from the public education system in the future.

The 1993 Policy Statement “The Education of Gifted Students in Queensland” defines gifted students as “those who excel or have the potential to excel, in general or specific ability areas.” The policy also states that “Gifted students in schools form a group which is only adequately provided for when curriculum is inclusive of their needs and when school environments are supportive.” School environments can not be supportive of the gifted without professional development of their staff in the field of gifted education. This I believe is the most important aspect of the Focus Schools Program. As well as providing an enhanced learning environment for the gifted students within the Focus school itself, this expertise in the field of gifted education is also able to be utilised by nearby schools through the support they provide for professional development and implementation of gifted teaching strategies. Every effort should be made to retain this expertise or this valuable resource will be lost to the independent schools system.

Education Queensland promises in the 2010 document that “Schools will seek to add value to individuals and to the common good by giving the opportunity to all, irrespective of background or circumstance, to reach the highest levels of schooling and attainment” and that “Equity programs will focus on the right for all students to access education that leads to learning outcomes consistent with their potential.” Surely this policy of inclusiveness extends to include the gifted. 

The Education of Gifted Students in Queensland Policy Statement explains that “Equity affirms excellence and striving to achieve one’s full potential. For students to achieve excellence, access to expertise that facilitates extension, enrichment and sustained, focussed development of their gifts is necessary.” Sadly all too often this does not occur and the result is underachievement through the constraints of an inappropriate and undemanding educational program.  

The 2010 Strategy has an aim to improve outcomes for students from specific target at-risk groups through a systematic approach incorporating assessment, appropriate school level support and intervention, and tracking of outcomes. I would like to propose that the gifted be included in these at-risk groups, so that they might receive that same level of support. Research shows that underachievement can lead to clinical depression and even suicide. The contribution of the Focus Schools in their outreach to outlying schools would significantly decrease the numbers of chronic underachievers in our school system,  though the impact will not be felt immediately. The initiative needs more time to infiltrate the system and facilitate the distribution of skills and resources.

(a) The 2010 document asks key questions of Education Queensland as a method of monitoring performance. I would also like to see these key questions answered. 

(i) How well does  Education Queensland serve its gifted students?

(b) How well does the curriculum development and delivery meet their needs?

(c) How well do our learning environments cater for these students?

(a) How well do district and central offices facilitate and encourage professional development in gifted education?

(ii)       How many gifted students benefit from the service you provide?

(b) How many students give up on the system and lose their love of learning?

(c) How many gifted students fail to complete Year 12?

(iii) How well do our gifted students achieve?

(a) What percentage of gifted students reach their full potential?

(b) What percentage of gifted students develop the study skills to equip them for tertiary education?

The 1988 Senate Select Committee on the Education of Gifted and Talented Children found that gifted children were arguably among the most disadvantaged of educationally disadvantaged groups in Australian schools. A new Senate Inquiry into the Education of the Gifted and Talented will be conducted over the next six months as it is recognised at a federal level that changes need to be made.  Surely Education Queensland must place equal importance on the development of the field of gifted education,  and would demonstrate this by continuing the funding of the GATEWay Focus Schools Program. Education Queensland’s  slogan – “Queensland State Schools – Meeting the Future Needs of the Smart State” shows its commitment to ensuring the educational levels of our state will be among the best in the world,  but the Smart State will not exist if students with the most potential are not encouraged to learn and achieve at their ability level.
A number of concerned parents including myself have formed a group whereby we hope to seek support for the continuation of the GATEWay initiative. As major stakeholders in the future of gifted education in this state we would like to request a meeting at your earliest convenience to have the opportunity to express our opinions and recommendations before a decision is made regarding the allocation of funds.  It is only through the continuation of this program and the continued employment of the leaders in the field of gifted education that the public school system can hope to deliver the highest quality education in the future.

“Education is not the filling of the pail, but the lighting of a fire.”

(William Butler Yeats)

Thanking you for your attention to this matter,

Yours faithfully,

Lisa De Leon.

cc Peter Beattie, Premier of Queensland

     Dean Wells, MLA, Minister for Education  

     James Varghese, Director-General Education Queensland

     Judith Hewton, President, Qld Assoc. Gifted and Talented Children

